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Mayor Pittman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and announced a quorum.  Council Members present were Leeanne Mackowski, Amanda Johnson, and Sam Eason.  Council members Ronnie Moore and Tim Robison were absent.
Staff Present: City Attorney Tim Sralla; Police Chief Sam Love; and Public Works Director Lance Petty, Fire Chief Darrell Fitch
Citizen Kenny Crenshaw gave the invocation and Mayor Pittman led the assembly in the pledge of allegiance.  

Citizens Presentation

Patricia Mitchell spoke in favor of the request for the carport at 280 1st Street.  She also spoke concerning Item E, Old Business regarding the changing of council seats being elected at large to places for council seats.  She believes that this item should not be discussed without all council present and that it is of vital importance to the community. 
Announcements

None
Public Hearing

Mayor Pittman opened the Public Hearings at 7:03pm.  
280 1st Street

Vice Chair of the Planning & Zoning Commission Shawn Holliman said the Commissioners recommended the structure with stipulations that the color match the home and the trim and that there a single entrance and that it is to be paved.  Citizens Tommie Eason and Robin Holmes spoke in favor of the request.  
Adding Alternates to the Planning & Zoning Commission

Chairman of the Planning & Zoning Commission Shawn Holliman said the Commissioners recommended there be two alternates added to the Planning & Zoning Commission.  He said it is hard to get a full body sometimes with working schedules.  He also said that at least one alternates should attend each meeting.  Citizens Tommie Eason and Christine Mahoney agreed.

Pole Signs

Chairman of the Planning & Zoning Commission Shawn Holliman said the Commissioners recommendations were more to the size of the sign and that it should be no taller than the main structure.  He explained that the main structure is the air conditioned part of the building.  Citizen Kenny Crenshaw said there should be a maximum height on the signs.  Council member Eason noted that if a building is already four stories then it is already obstructing the line of sight.  Citizen Deborah Kuhelman said she is concerned that if an existing business leaves that the sign is not grandfathered in.  

Mayor Pittman closed the Public hearing at 7:11pm

Action from Public Hearing

Council member Johnson made a motion to approve the specific use permit for a carport at 280 1st Street.  Council member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
City Attorney Tim Sralla commented that the draft ordinance needed operative language and also when an alternate is appointed and for how long and also if a member resigns does the alternate take over the seat.  Council member Eason said he thinks the alternate should take over the vacated seat if they desire to but we will need to decide which alternate takes over.  Attorney Sralla said we need to designate them as first and second alternate with voting right.  Council Member Eason said the alternates should be designated in the order that they were appointed.  Council Member Mackowski said that if they want to the alternate can petition the council for the appointment.  Council member Johnson agreed.  Mayor Pittman summarized that the term would be two years, there is no auto filling of vacancies, appointments are made by city council, and they will be designated as first and second alternates.  Council member Mackowski made a motion to that affect and Council member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Council member Mackowski said they need more specifics on the designated area for the pole signs and how big they can be.  Chairman of the Planning & Zoning Commission Shawn Holliman said they discussed the sign in front of the businesses not specifically pole signs and that the focus is on the line of sight.  Council Member Mackowski said if we get away from a type of sign then we are not locked in.  Council Member Johnson said just take out the word pole and just say sign.  Council Member Eason expressed concerns about how we determine what the main structure is.  Chairman Holliman said it is the enclosed structure, not to include any facade or decorative structure.  Mayor Pittman asked the City Attorney if we could make a decision on this without readdressing the type of sign.  Attorney Sralla said it would be better to do a Public Hearing.  Council member Eason said he likes putting a maximum height on signs.  City Attorney Sralla said to also consider a maximum square footage and lighting.
Council Member Eason said he would like to go ahead and act on adding the alternates to the Planning & Zoning Commission and made a motion to accept the application of Steve Knight.  Council member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Consent Agenda

Council member Johnson made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda and Council Member Eason seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.   
Old Business
Council Member Eason made a motion to reorder the agenda to move Item B – New Business to the next item.  Council Member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Plat approval for 11040 S. Hwy 287 – Diversified PureChem

Mayor Pittman gave a history of this request.  Chris Orvets from Diversified PureChem said this request is being made in order to apply for their septic permit; they need to re-plat two tracts into one tract for the county to release their permit.  Council Member Mackowski made a motion to approve the plat for 11040 S. Hwy 287 and Council Member Eason seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Fee Schedule Ordinance

Mayor Pittman said Ordinance 2017-3 combines all fees charged by the city on one document so that all fees are in one place and can be reviewed at the same time.  Chairman to the Planning & Zoning Commission Shawn Holliman said they have made some recommendations of the fees but not all of them.  Mayor Pittman said what is on the ordinance that has not been reviewed is what is currently charged.  Chairman Holliman said they did not set any fines.  Council Member Eason said he would like to retract his suggestion about doubling the animal control fines since it was brought to his attention that the citation is the punitive measure and we should not be charging the pet owner twice.  Chief of Police Sam Love said he understands that they only fine the individual if they pick up the animal and also noted that citations can be dismissed in court.  City Attorney Sralla said the ordinance needs a savings clause and need to have all fees listed.  He also questioned who determines the value of the construction.  Mark Jones of Bureau Veritas said that for commercial the value is assigned by the Commercial Building Code and on residential this is the way some other cities do it as well and said that we could go by the square footage and compare the valuation.  Chairman Holliman said every city is different and we have been charging by the value for a long time and maybe with the new development we could charge by the square foot.  Council Member Eason questioned whether or not it is a problem.  City Secretary Angie Young said she only knows of one instance.  City Attorney Sralla said we could just address the few that are a problem.  Council Member Eason made a motion to accept the fee schedule ordinance with the changes to the animal impound fees as $30.00, $35.00, $40.00, and $45.00; and with legal review.  Council Member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.   
Quotes and Financing of rebuild at 105 1st Street

Mayor Pittman said she got the bids back and one was approximately $66,709.00 and the other was approximately $41,328.00, the lower bid was Rescue Roofers.  Council Member Eason asked if this was for a completely new roof, to which Mayor Pittman said that it is.  Mayor Pittman also noted that we have no designated finds to pay for the repairs. And that she is not comfortable with using the savings.  She also noted that in an email from Eddie Aguilar with Jacob & Martin the rough estimate for total rebuild is at $300,000.00.  She also stressed that we must put a roof on within thirty days.  Council Member Johnson noted that the cheaper bid had a longer warranty by five years.  Public Works Director Lance Petty said he met with a contractor and they cannot bid the rebuild until he see the architects design and engineered plans.  He also noted that all of the electric in the building must be brought up to code.  Mayor Pittman said it would be approximately $20,000.00 for the architects design and engineered plans.  Council Member Eason asked when the money comes in to the city.  Mayor Pittman said it is coming in right now but those funds are already allocated in the budget and there are not really any big dollar items to take the funds from unless we don’t want any streets.  Council Member Mackowski made a motion to get a short term loan for the roof not to exceed $40,000.00 and take any overage out of savings.  Council Member Eason seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

At this point Council Member Mackowski announced that she felt ill and had to leave the meeting.  
There no longer being a quorum the meeting ended at 8:10pm
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